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The	avant-garde	has	produced	phantasms	of	 	an	energy	“transmitting”	body.	This	

body	 is	permeable:	 its	 senses	are	 instruments	 for	 the	 transmission	and	universal	

transformation	 of	 energies.	 	 At	 the	 same	 time,	 it	 is	 transparent:	 the	 avant-garde	

theatre	stages	the	visceral	dramas	of	the	body’s	interior	as	visual	"transmissions".		

In	these	phantasms	we	find	the	reflection	of	two	historical	discourse	paradigms:		a)	

the	 biological,	 medical,	 neurophysiological	 triumph	 of	 the	 inward-looking	

perspective,	i.e.	the	shift	of	evidence	from	the	body’s	surface	to	the	body’s	interior,	

b)	the	triumph	of	"energy"	as	a	universal	–	physical,	chemical,	biological,	psycholo-

gical	and	social	–	principle.	

	

The	body	transmitting	and	transforming	energy	 is	a	kinaesthetically,	visually	and	

acoustically	penetrated	body.	It	transposes	acoustic	rhythmization	into	motorized	

innervation.	This	applies	from	industrial	work	training	via	biomechanical	theatre	to	

the	poetics	of	gesturally	and	kinaesthetically	evoked	verse.	In	the	following,	I	will	

concentrate	on	the	phenomena	of	transparency	and	energetic	permeability	of	the	

body,	using	few	examples	from	theatre	and	narrative	prose.	

	 	
Interior	Evidence:	Stages	within	the	body	

	
The	 "empirical	 psychology"	 or	 "objective	 psychology"	 (Bekhterev)	 vehemently	

distanced	itself	from	everything	that	had	to	do	with	introspection	and	psychological	

hermeneutics.		Only	observable	"reactions"	had	epistemic	significance.	At	the	same	

time,	however,	the	paradigm	of	the	clinical	gaze	(Foucault)	still	remained	valid.	At	

least,	 it	 still	 had	 a	 certain	 aftereffect	 –	 even	 if	 the	 visualization	 techniques	 had	

already	radically	shifted.	Since	1900	 it	becomes	about	 the	glance	 inside	the	body	

itself.	 Now	 the	 carriers	 of	 somatic	 internal	 evidence	 become	 nerve	 pathways,	

visceral	 irritations,	 osteological	 findings.	 The	 latter	 are	 visible	 in	 the	 imaging	

technique	of	the	X-rays.	The	"spatialization"	of	knowledge	of	the	body,	as	Foucault	

describes	 it,	 obtains	 new	 images.	 They	 are	 lanes,	 networks,	 radiation	 systems	 of	
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nervous	 energies	 and	 their	 transformation	 into	 motor	 activity	 (understood	 as	

"innervation").	

	

In	the	arts	it	comes	to	remarkable	–	eclectic,	but	at	the	same	time	highly	ingenious	–	

reflections	 of	 these	 new	 forms	 of	 evidence.	 Two	 seemingly	 incompatible	 and	

contradictory	 tendencies	are	at	play	here.	 	On	 the	one	hand,	 –	 as	 for	example	 in	

"biomechanics"	or	the	concepts	of	"eccentric"	actors	–	it	is	the	concentration	on	the	

externally	visible	body	and	its	motor	skills,	its	gestures	and	facial	expressions.		On	

the	other	hand,	it	is	the	theatricalization	(literally:	the	staging,	the	spectacle)	of	the	

body’s	 interior.	 Not	 least,	 the	 fascination	 with	 X-rays	 and	microcinematography	

contributed	 to	 this	 interest	 in	 the	visualization	of	 the	body's	 interior	 life.	 I	quote	

from	a	review	by	Nikolay	Shebuev’s	of	microscope	films	of	the	French	biologist	Jean	

Comandon	(about	fever	bacilli):	

	
„You	see	the	life	of	the	invisible	friends	and	enemies	of	man.	You	see	the	war	for	the	
Fatherland	 that	 these	 corpuscles	 are	 fighting,	 -	 who	 among	 them	 is	 Caesar	 or	
Napoleon?	And	you	know	that	their	Fatherland	is	your-self,	your	own	body.“1		

	

Velimir	Khlebnikov	subtitles	his	last	play	"Pruzhina	chakhotki"	(“The	Tuberculosis	

Spirochete”,	 1922)	 with	 "Shakespeare	 under	 a	 microscope"	 (Shekspir	 pod	

chechevicej).	 The	 protagonist	 and	 antagonist	 of	 the	 play	 are	 a	 blood	 cell	 and	 a	

disease-inducing	bacterium.	The	bacterium	mocks	the	 fearful	"warriors	of	blood"	

who	move	on	a	close	procession	like	a	prayer	beads		through	the	greasy	fingers	of	a	

priest.	It	insults	them	as	a	stupid	flock	of	sheep	retiring	to	their	shepherd.	The	blood	

cell	describes	the	disease	from	the	perspective	of	a	body.		This	body	“watches	with	

attentive	eyes,	moving	them	back	and	forth,	like	glassing	black	birds;	watching	the	

combat	of	TB	and	health,	in	wheezing	lungs	that	heave	like	a	black-smith’s	bellows.”2		

	

The	body’s	 interior	becomes	the	theatre.	And	the	complementary	movement:	 the	

theatre	goes	into	the	body.	In	this	very	specific	sense	one	can	describe	the	avant-

																																																								
1	Quoted	from:	Yuri	Tsivian:	Media	Fantasues	and	Penetrating	Vision.	Some	Links	Between	X-Rays,	
the	Microscope,	 and	 Film.	 In:	 John	Bowlt,	 Olga	Matich	 (ed.):	 Laboratory	 of	Dreams.	 The	Russian	
Avant-Garde	and	Cultural	Experiment.	Stanford	1996,	p.	81-99,	here	p.	85.	
2	Velimir	Chlebnikov:	Pružina	čachotki.	In:	Polnoe	sobranie	sočinenij.		Tom	4.	Moscow	2003.	English	
translation	quoted	 from:	Velimir	Khlebnikov:	The	Tuberculosis	Spirochete.	 In:	Collected	works	of	
Velimir	Khlebnikov.	Vol	2:	Prose,	Plays	and	Supersagas.	Translated	by	Paul	Schmidt.	Edited	by	Ronald	
Vroon.	Cambridge/Mass.	–	London	1989,	p.	269-272,	here	p.	272.		



	 3	

garde	theatre	as	an	"em-bodiment"	of	the	stage,	that	is,	as	a	relocation	of	the	mise-

en-scène	into	the	body.	This	is	not	to	be	understood	in	the	anthropophagic	sense	of	

the	incorporation,	as	it	has	established	itself	in	psychoanalysis	since	Freud’s	"Totem	

and	Taboo."	Perhaps,	however,	 these	two	aspects	cannot	be	so	strictly	separated	

from	each	other.	Perhaps	this	very	particular	 form	of	"em-bodiment"	has	as	well	

similarities	with	 a	 violent	 incorporation,	 with	 a	 phantasmatic	 convolution	 of	 all	

psychical	processes	into	the	body.	

	

Nikolai	 Evreinov's	 drama	 "The	Theater	 of	 the	Soul"	 (that	 premiered	 1912	 in	 the	

Moscow	 theater	 "Krivoe	 zerkalo")	 takes	 the	 concept	 of	 psychic	Topik	 literally.	 It	

shows	 the	 war	 of	 the	 psychical	 instances	 as	 an	 inner-physical	 drama.	 Two	 "I”s	

struggle	with	each	other:	the	"I	of	the	mind"	and	the	"I	of	feeling".	There	is	a	"third	

subconscious	ego	that	lies	beyond	the	stimulus	threshold;	it	is	the	immortal	part	of	

our	soul:	the	psychic	energy.	"	This	is	a	bold	mixture	of	different	models:	the	triadic	

Freudian	Topik	recurs	 in	a	strongly	distorted	 form.	The	unconscious,	as	Evreinov	

interprets	it,	namely	as	immortal	-	and	transindividual,	which	via	transmigration	of	

the	 soul/metempsychosis	 changes	 into	 other	 individuals	 after	 the	 death	 of	 an	

individual	 -	 has	 no	 place	 in	 Freud.	 	Here,	 Evreinov	 seems	 to	 recapture	 romantic	

concepts	of	the	psyche	and	concepts	of	the	collective	unconscious	(Jung)	and	mix	

them	all	together.	At	the	same	time	Evreinov	also	explains	the	unconscious	with	the	

concept	of	"psychic	energy"	and	the	"stimulus	threshold".	Here	he	operates	with	key	

terms	of	empirical	psychology."	The	stage	design	is	explained	in	the	prologue	of	the	

"professor”:		

	

“This	 plan	 represents	 a	 large	 heart	with	 the	 beginning	 of	 its	main	 red	 artery.	 It	
makes	from	55	to	125	pulsatioins	a	minute.	Above	the	bulging	diaphragm	arch,	we	
see	a	 large	heart	 suspended	on	 the	 left	by	 the	aorta	and	 the	 superior	vena	 cava,	
beating	from	55	to	125	times	per	minute.	It	is		surrounded	right	and	left	by	the	lungs,	
contracting	and	expanding	at	the	rate	14	to	18	times	per	minute.	In	the	back,	rises	
the	 spine	and	 radiating	 from	 it	 ribs.	Below,	 there	 is	 a	yellow	coloured	 telephone	
attached.	It	connects	it	with	the	brain.	Some	pale	threads,	nerves,	stretch	downward,	
like	the	harp	strings,	from	the	diaphragm.	We	have	then,	so	to	say,	a	model	of	the	
stage	for	the	split	in	three	parts	soul	to	perform	on;	the	soul	of	the	big	bad-tempered	
individual,	 say	 of	 some	Mr.	 Ivanov,	 who	 is	 getting	 drunk	 in	 inappropriate	 for	 a	
reputable	man	milieu,	such	as	a	dance	hall	or	the	likes.	"3	(cf.	fig.1)	

	
																																																								
3	Nikolaj	Evreinoff:	Die	Kulissen	der	Seele.	Monodrama.	Deutsch	von	Franz	Theodor	Czokor.	Wien-
Zürich-Leipzig	1922,	p.	10	(English	translation	by	Hansjörg	Bittner).		
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Figure	1:	Stage	design	by	M.	
P.	Bobyšev	for	Evreinov’s			
„The	 theatre	 of	 the	 soul“	
(1912)	
	

	

	

The	"theatricalization"	of	topography	of	the	psyche	thus	starts	before	the	beginning	

of	 the	 dramatic	 treatment,	 namely	 in	 the	 speech	 of	 the	 scientist,	 which	 is	 itself	

theatrical.	 (We	have	here	a	 lecture	performance	avant	 la	 lettre,	which	anthropo-

morphizes	and	gives	to	the	psychic	happenings	an	agency.)	The	two	competing	“I”s	

fight	"on	the	stage	floor,	on	the	red,	arched	diaphragm"	inside	the	body	as	a	technical	

transmission	booth.	The	third,	"unconscious"	 I,	meanwhile	 is	 lying	on	the	ground	

and	sleeping.	

	

This	 is	 allegorical,	 but	 not	 just	 allegorical.	 It	 is	 a	materialization	 of	 the	 object	 of	

psychology.	It	is	an	"embodiment"	not	only	in	the	allegorical	sense,	but	in	the	sense	

of	a	visualization	of	the	material	of	the	psyche.	At	the	same	time,	it	is	demonstrated	

that	it	is	theater,	that	every	form	of	the	visualization	of	what	is	happening	with	our	

organs	 and	 nerves	 is	 a	 spectacle.	 In	 Evreinov	 the	 laughter	 about	 the	methods	 of	

generating	visual	evidence	is	always	distinguishable.	

	

Such	methods	 of	 incorporation	 become	 even	more	 striking	 if	 one	 considers	 the	

context	of	a	powerful	iconographic	tradition.	In	this	tradition	it	is	precisely	the	ex-

corporation	of	the	‚inner'	conceptions	i.e.	the	visual	placement	of	imaginations	in	a	
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theatre	 carried	 out	 outside	 the	 body,	 around	 the	 body.	 Honoré	 Daumier's	 cycle	

"L'imagination"	presents	an	example	for	it	(fig.	2).		

	

	

	

	
	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

Figure	2:	Honoré	Daumier,	„L‘imagination“		(1833)	
	

	

This	 tradition	 can	 be	 traced	 back	 to	 the	 late	 antiquity,	 to	 the	 genre	 of	

"Psychomachia"	introduced	by	Prudentius,	i.e.	in	other	words	of	the	struggle	of	the	

virtues	and	vices,	carried	out	in	a	dramatized	didactic	poem	or	on	the	stage	(fig.	3).		

	

														 	
	
Figure	3:	Psychomachia	 (11th	centrury).	Left:	 Ira	 (rage)	 fights	against	Patientia	 (patience).	Right:	
Concordia	vs.	Discordia	
	

	

The	competing	soul-forces	are	shown	here	as	they	lead	the	war	for	the	supremacy	

in	the	interior	of	the	person.	But	this	representation	is	purely	allegorical.	Evreinov's	

play	"The	Theater	of	the	Soul",	on	contrary,	shows	the	psychical	matter	itself.	
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Transmitting	Bodies	

	

In	 the	 novels	 and	 stories	 of	 the	 author	 and	 engineer	 Andrey	 Platonov,	 the	wild	

symbioses	 between	 two	 seemingly	 irreconcilable	 positions	 appear:	 between	 the	

highly	 technical	 rationality,	 and	 on	 the	 other	 hand,	 an	 almost	 lunatic	 ‚irrational’	

enthusiasm.	Andrey	Platonov's	stories	serve	as	a	rehearsal	space	and	a	laboratory	

for	 a	 new	 anthropology	 of	 the	 producing	man,	 of	 the	man-tool.	 In	 the	 technical	

universe	of	Andrey	Platonov,	bodies	become	a	porous	entity	between	the	biological	

and	 the	 technical,	 between	 the	 organic	 and	 the	 inorganic	 world.	 They	 are	

interconnected	with	external	media		–	tools	and	instruments	of	perception.	They	are	

batteries	that	are	charged	and	discharged.	They	are	the	new	emerging	transmitter	

medium	for	electricity	as	a	super	power	of	the	epoch.4	

	

The	bodies	of	the	Platonovian	men-tools	live	in	symbiosis	with	their	technical,	social	

and	natural	environment.	This	is	illustrated	clearly	in	the	short	story	“The	fierce	and	

beautiful	world”	("	V	prekrasnom	i	jarostnom	mire").	It	is	the	story	of	the	blinded	

master	engineer,	Maltsev,	 as	 told	by	his	pupil.	 In	 the	 final	scene	of	 the	story,	 the	

former	pupil	takes	the	blinded	master	with	him	on	a	train	trip	and	allows	him	to	

operate	the	brake	and	pressure	regulator	of	the	locomotive	under	his	supervision.	
	
	
„As	we	departed,	I	set	Aleksandr	Vasil’evič	on	my	engineer’s	seat,	laid	his	hand	on	
“revers”	and	the	other	on	the	brake.	I	 laid	my	hands	on	top	of	his.	I	 lead	with	my	
hands,	as	needed,	and	his	hands	worked	as	well.	Mal’cev	sat	silently	and	listened	to	
me.	He	enjoyed	the	movement	of	the	machine,	the	wind	in	his	face	and	the	work.	He	
concentrated,	forgot	the	misery	of	being	blind	and	a	shy	gratification	illuminated	the	
exhausted	 face	 of	 this	man,	 for	 whom	 the	 feeling	 [sensation,	 oščuščenie]	 of	 the	
machine	was	bliss.”5		
	
	
This	captures	the	image	of	an	all-round	tactile	bond.	It	is	at	the	same	time	a	picture	

of	 the	"care",	as	Martin	Heidegger	could	not	have	dreamed	more	beautifully.	The	

man-cared	machine	and	the	machine-cared	person	converge	in	the	old	engine	driver	

																																																								
4 	With	 regard	 to	 the	 issue	 of	 electricity	 in	 the	 work	 of	 Platonov,	 cf.	 Konstantin	 Kaminskij:	 Der	
Elektrifizierungsroman	Andrej	Platonovs.	Versuch	einer	Rekonstruktion,	Köln-Weimar-Wien	2016.	
Concerning	the	focus	of	Platonov’s	essays	and	novels	on	ernergy,	cf.	Konstantin	Baršt:	Enegetičeskij	
princip	 Andreja	 Platonova.	 Publicistika	 1920-ch	 godov.	 In:	 „Strana	 filosofov“	 Andreja	 Platonova.	
Problemy	tvorčestva.	Vypusk	4.	Moscow	2000,	pp.	253-261.	
5	Andrej	 Platonov:	 V	 prekrasnom	 i	 jarostnom	mire	 (Mašinist	Mal’cev).	 In:	 A.	 Platonov:	 Sobranie	
sočinenij	v	trech	tomach.	Tom	2.	Moskau	1985,	pp.	271-284,	here	p.	283.	
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hands.	The	Master's	hand	is	surrounded	by	the	hand	of	the	student,	and	at	the	same	

time	 it	 finds	 itself	 in	 intimate	 contact	 with	 the	 machine.	 This	 moment	 of	 utter	

connection	gives	back	the	hands	of	the	blind	man	their	ability	to	act.	At	the	end	of	

the	story,	the	old	driver	will	see	again.	

	
A	later	story,		“The	Old	Mechanic”	(“Staryj	mechanik”)	from	the	year	1940,	can	be	

can	 be	 understood	 as	 a	 kind	 of	 quintessence	 of	 the	 Platonovian	 vision	 of	 the	

technical	man.	I	see	in	this	text	less	of	a	break	with	avant-garde	concepts	in	the	sense	

of	a	return	to	an	organicistic	and	totalizing	understanding	of	the	world	than	in	other	

examples	from	the	Soviet	literature	of	the	1930’s	and	1940’s.	I	think,	instead,	that	

Platonov	reaches	here	an		emblematic	condensation	of	an	ethics	and	esthetics	of	the	

tool,	 and	 of	 a	 pan-energetic	 bound	 between	 man	 and	 tool,	 that	 was	 already	

characteristic	for	his	works	of	the	1920s	and	1930s.	Of	course,	these	late	texts	are	

not	free	of	an	ideological	overstatement	of	the	love	of	the	machine	in	the	spirit	of	

“social	realism,”.	Yet	the	recurrent	motif	of	“inspiration”	(“voodushevlenie”)	that	the	

protagionsts	of	these	stories	feels	at	the	sight	of	locomotives	and	other	industrial	

equipments,	is,	essentialy,	a	manifestation	of	the	above-mentioned	energetic	bound.		

	

The	story	“The	Old	Mechanic”	is	set	in	the	house.	The	text	begins	with	the	return	of	

the	old	locomotive	mechanic	to	his	house	and	to	his	wife.	A	long	dialogue	ensues	

between	the	husband	and	wife	about	the	mechanic’s	“wounded”	locomotive.6	The	

imaginative	speech		by	the	protagonist,	who,	sitting	at	home,	remembers	and	anti-

cipatively	 imagines	 the	 object	 of	 his	 speech	 from	 afar,	 transforms	 the	 defective	

machine	into	a	wounded	body,	it	translates	the	instrumental	function	of	reparation	

into	an	ethic	of	healing.	

	 	

The	incorporation	of	this	discourse	into	the	phenomenological	and	ethical	paradigm	

of	 care	 is	 of	 especial	 interest	 for	 our	 considerations.	 It	 would	 be	 wrong	 to	

characterize	 the	 Platonovian	 engineers	 and	 machinists	 primarily	 as	 actors	 in	 a	

sacralizing	or	eroticizing	fetishism	for	their	wish	to	grant	their	instruments	souls	

and	 bodies.	 The	 bodily	 relationship	 between	 man	 and	 instrument	 is	 only	

superficially	eroticized.	Such	motifs	are	subordinate	to	a	semantics	of	protection	and	

																																																								
6 	Andrej	 Platonov:	 Staryj	 mechanik.	 In:	 A.	 Platonov:	 Sobranie	 sočinenij	 v	 trech	 tomach.	 Tom	 2.	
Moscow	1985,	pp.	265-271,	here	pp.	265-266.	
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healing,	 two	of	 the	 primary	 qualities	 of	 care.	Neither	 are	 things	granted	magical	

power.	They	are	objects	 for	which	experts	 in	 their	production	and	use	 care	with	

their	technical	understanding	and	their	operative	care	(what	Heidegger	conceived	

of	 as	 Umsicht	 and	 Besorgen) 7 .	 This	 is,	 at	 least,	 the	 ideal	 of	 “umenie”	 (“skill”,	

“proficiency”)	that	dominates	the	fabricistic	universe	of	Platonov.		

	

The	following	episode	provides	a	fitting	example.	Outside,	in	the	dark	of	night,	the	

old	mechanic	sees	in	the	distance	his	locomotive	steaming	with	its	inexperienced	

engineer	 toward	 new	 adversities	 and	 formulates	 something	 like	 a	 manifesto	 of	

operative	care.	He	imagines	the	inexperienced	assistants,	incapable	of	mastering	the	

procedure	 of	 maintaining	 a	 constant	 steam	 pressure,	 a	 technically	 demanding	

procedure	primarily	because	of	the	challenging	change	in	grade	on	this	section	of	

track:	

	

“Kondrat	can’t	yet	maintain	the	[pressure	in]	the	boiler	to	provide	power.	He	loves	
the	machine,	but	he	doesn’t	nearly	know	everything	about	it	yet.	And	just	knowing	
the	machine	means	knowing	little.	You	have	to	see	all	of	nature,	and	the	weather	and	
what	you	have	on	the	tracks:	 frost	or	heat,	and	you	have	to	know	the	slopes	and	
know	how	the	machine	feels	today…”8	
	

This	evokes	the	idea	of	a	unity	of	man,	the	object	and	their	surroundings.	All	parts	

of	this	unity	are	tied	together	in	communion	with	one	other.	A	force	field	extends	

between	the	immediate	sphere	of	action	and	a	broader	horizontal	and	vertical	space,	

whose	center	is	the	paring	of	man	and	machine.	Under	these	conditions,	a	sensorial	

totality	is	also	made	possible.		

	

This	is	an	experiential	totality	that	renders	divisions	from	within	and	from	without	

insubstantial.	In	the	story	“In	the	Wonderful	and	Furious	World”	(“V	pekrasnom	i	

																																																								
7	Martin	Heidegger:	Sein	und	Zeit.	Tübingen	(17th	ed.)	1993,	p.	66	ff.	–	Cf.	the	motif	of	“care	for	the	
machine”	or	“service	of	the	machine”	(„uchaživat’	za	mašinoj“)	in	earlier	stories	by	Platonov	such	as	
„Rodina	 električestva“	 (“The	 Motherland	 of	 Electricity”,	 1926),	 in:	 Platonov,	 Andrej:	 Sobranie	
sočinenij	v	trech	tomach.	Tom	1.	Moscow	1984,	pp.	60-74,	here	p.	64.	–	Cf.	in	„Chevengur“	(1926-
1929)	the	speech	of	an	old	machinist	and	master	in	the	railway	depot.	–	Of	course,	eroticizations	of	
the	machine	as	a	woman	(„baryšnja“)	are	apparent.	But	they	are	transparent	in	their	rhetoricity,	as	
strange	metaphorizations	of	the	principle	of	“nurturing”	the	machine:	“No	parovoz	mne	sdelaj	pod	
zerkalo,	čtob	ja	v	majskich	perčatkach	mog	ljubuju	čast’	naščupat’“.	(Platonov,	Andrej:	Čevengur.	In:	
Platonov:	Kotlovan.	Romany,	povesti,	rasskaz.	Saint	Petersburg	2005,	pp.	61-506,	here	p.	77.)			
8	Andrej	Platonov:	Staryj	mechanik.	 In:	Ders.:	 Sobranie	sočinenij	v	 trech	 tomach.	Tom	2.	Moscow	
1985,	pp.	265-271,	here	p.	269.	
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yarostnom	mire”),	 for	example,	Platonov	says	of	 the	master	engineer:	 “He	guided	

the	train	with	the	bold	security	of	a	great	master,	with	the	concentration	of	an	artist	

caught	in	a	wave	of	enthusiasm,	who	pulled	the	entire	outside	world	into	his	internal	

experience	and	has	mastered	it	for	this	reason.”9		

	
It	 is	 always	 about	 connections,	 linkages	 and	 transmissions	 –	 on	 the	 one	 hand,	

between	body	and	 instrument,	on	the	other	hand,	between	such	aggregate	of	 the	

body/instrument	and	the	matter	that	it	handles.	A	universal	exchange	of	energies	

takes	place	in	such	compounds.	The	earthworks	in	the	novel	"The	Foundation	Pit"	

(“Kotlovan”)	are	an	example	for	that.	A	member	of	the	brigade,	with	his	spade,	hits	

the	"century	old	soil"	and	"the	whole	life	of	his	body	is	transformed	into	the	blows	

to	 the	 dead	 spots". 10 	He	 "dug	 the	 ground	 with	 the	 breaker,	 and	 his	 flesh	 was	

consumed	in	the	clay	pit."11	When	he	pauses,	the	"outflow	of	his	life	is	interrupted	

in	the	soil"	.12	The	instrument	is	here	a	medium	of	energy	transfer	between	the	body	

and	 the	 environment.	 In	 images	 like	 these	 coincide	 two	 historically-epistemolo-

gically	different	paradigms:	on	the	one	hand	Marx’	concept	of	work	as	metabolism	

of	 man	 and	 nature	 (a	 concept	 which	 is	 influenced	 by	 bio-chemistry	 and	

agrochemical	 research,	 in	 particular	 by	 Justus	 Liebig),	 on	 the	 other	 hand	 the	

powerful	discourse	of	energetics	(Ostwald,	Bogdanow	and	others)	stemming	from	

thermodynamics	and	electrophysics.	

	

The	apparent	contradiction	between	technical	calculus	and	monstrously	prolifera-

ting	 imagination	 dissolves	when	 the	 enthusiasm	of	 the	 Platonovian	workers	 and	

engineers	is	examined	more	closely.	This	enthusiasm	is	due	to	an	almost	physical	

instinct	for	energy	transfer	processes.	The	body	and	consciousness	of	the	tool-men	

are	permeated	by	such	transfers	and	set	 in	motion	membranes.	This	can	be	seen	

even	among	the	most	primitive	technicians,	as	for	example	in	the	short	story	"The	

Homeland	of	Electricity"(“Rodina	elektrichestva”).	The	Protagonist	of	the	story	is	an	

																																																								
9	Ibid.,	p.	273.	-		Cf.	already	in	“Chevengur”,	the	old	machinist	notes:	“Earlier,	when	I	was	riding	in	a	
locomotive,	I	felt	it	in	my	fingertips	and	I	truly	suffered	under	it.	Imediately,	at	the	next	best	station	I	
found	the	defect	with	my	lips,	licked	and	sucked	and	smeared	it	with	my	blood.”	(Andrej	Platonov:	
Čevengur.	In:	A.	Platonov:	Kotlovan.	Romany,	povesti,	rasskazy.	Saint	Petersburg	2005,	pp.	61-506,	
here	p.	106)	
10	Andrej	Platonov:	Kotlovan.	In:	A.	Platonov:	Kotlovan.	Romany,	povesti,	rasskaz.	Saint	Petersburg	
2005,	p.	507-642,	here	p.	524.	
11	Platonov,	Kotlovan,	p.	529.	
12	Ibid.,	p.	534.	
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electrical	 engineer	who	 is	sent	 to	a	village	during	a	period	of	 terrible	drought	 in	

order	to	set	up	a	system		of	irrigation.	In	an	episode	at	the	beginning	of	the	story,	the	

engineer	meets	the	local	mechanic	at	the	so-called	“power	plant”	(“elektrostancija”).	

This	plant	consists	of	a	dynamo	attached	to	a	British	motorcycle	captured	during	the	

civil	war.		

	

„An	old	man	sat	in	the	side	car	of	the	motorcycle,	smoking	a	cigar.	There	was	a	high	
mast	upon	which	a	lightbulb	buned,	shining	on	the	light(?)	and	all	around	stood	carts	
with	resting	horses,	eating	their	feed,	and	on	the	carts	were	farmers,	who	followed	
the	operation	of	the	quickly	running	machine	[dejstvija	bystrochodnoj	mašiny]	with	
pleasure.	Some	of	 them,	haggard	 in	appearance,	openly	expressed	their	 joy.	They	
approached	the	mechanism	and	stroked	it	like	a	beloved	being	(thing),	smiling	at	
the	 same	 time	 with	 such	 pride,	 as	 if	 they	 themselves	 were	 participants	 in	 this	
endeavor,	although	they	came	from	outside.		
The	mechanic	of	the	power	plant	sat	in	the	cabin	of	the	motorcycle	and	didn’t	pay	
the	 least	 care	 to	 his	 surroundings:	 he	 imagined	 thoughtfully	 and	 urgently	 the	
element	of	fire	that	roared	and	raged	in	the	cylinders	of	the	machine	and	he	listened,	
with	a	passionate	 look	on	his	 face,	 like	a	musician,	 to	 the	melody	of	 the	 swirling	
stream	of	gas	that	leaked	into	the	atmosphere.”	13	
	

In	another	episode,	the	engineer	discovers	the	device	used	to	produce	the	fuel	for	

the	motor	of	the	dynamo	in	an	impoverished	farmer’s	hut.	We	are	presented	here	

with	another	constellation	of	man	and	machine	that	has	been	consolidated	into	a	

grotesque	image.		

	
“In	the	hut	I	saw	an	oven,	with	an	apparatus	for	distilling	spirits	inside.	The	oven	
was	heated	with	wood	cut	from	roots,	and	at	the	apparatus’s	spout	in	the	light	of	the	
fire	sat	a	jolly,	blissful	old	man	on	a	stool.	He	held	a	cup	in	his	right	hand	and	a	piece	
of	a	salted	potato	in	his	left.	The	old	man	apparently	waited	for	the	typical	emissions	
of	insane	liquid	[bezumnoj	židkosti]	in	order	to	test	it	–	if	it	was	suitable	for	use	as	
fuel	fort	he	machine	or	if	it	was	still	too	weak.	The	stomach	and	intestines	of	the	old	
tester	were	the	device	for	testing	the	fuel.”	14	
	

The	subject	of	the	text	is	only	superficially	the	success	story	of	the	engineer	who	is	

able	 to	 construct	 an	 irrigation	 system	 for	 the	 fields	 of	 the	 Kolkhoz	 by	 making	

improvements	 to	 the	 electric	 generator	 and	 setting	 up	 a	 pump	 that	 uses	 its	

																																																								
13	Andrej	Platonov:	Rodina	električestva.	 In:	Platonov:	Sobranie	sočinenij	v	 trech	 tomach.	Tom	1.	
Moscow	1984,	pp.	60-74,	here	p.	65.		
14	Ibid.,	p.	67.	
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electricity	 to	 provide	 water	 for	 the	 fields.	 The	 actual	 topic	 of	 the	 story	 is	 the	

realization	of	a	concrete,	fabrizistic	Utopia.	What	diverged	in	the	first,	dysfunctional	

constellations	of	man	and	machine	is	being,	step	by	step,	united	in	the	community	

of	 technicians:	 the	 troika	 of	 the	 old	 mechanic,	 the	 engineer	 and	 the	 “secretary”	

(“deloproizvoditel’”)	 Zharenov.	 The	 later	 is	 a	 hyperbolically	 drawn	 dilettante,	

prodigious	 in	 revolutionary	 rhetoric	 which	 is	 characterized	 by	 a	 rampant,	 open	

enthusiasm	that	is	still	seeking	the	conditions	for	its	technical	implementation.			

	

The	troika	of	technicians	manages	to	fashion	pump	scoops	from	the	tin	parts	of	the	

motorcycle	housing	and	from	the	tin	roof	of	the	village	soviet.	The	rear	wheel	of	the	

motorcycle	gets	attached	to	the	rotor	of	 the	pump	by	a	bandage.	 I	 find	 it	 to	be	of	

particular	interest	that	this	process	of	construction	and	step-by-step	improvement	

of	the	machine	is	embedded	in	a	rich	motivational	and	atmospheric	field	of	care.	Like	

in	many	of	Platonov’s	other	stories,	this	field	gains	an	intensive	scenic	presence	in	

episodes	with	orphaned	children,	with	displaced	persons	or	nomadic	children	and	

with	figures	driven	by	an	essential	hunger	to	a	life	of	homelessness	and	begging.	In	

this	 case,	 it	 is	 the	 “homelessness”	 (“besprejutnost’”)	 of	 the	 secretary’s	 starving	

children	 concentrates	 of	 these	 affects.	 A	 scene,	 characterized	 by	 nearly	 religious	

intensity,	depicts	the	care	of	a	father,	who	“consoles	[his	children]	with	his	warmth”	

by	pressing	them	to	his	stomach	with	his	hands.	Watching	this	scene,	the	engineer	

discovers	the	long	sought	after	mechanism	for	preventing	the	cylinder	from	drying.		

	
“I	understood	what	I	had	to	do:	roll	a	filter	from	oakum,	to	stick	one	end	in	a	barrel	
of	water	and	wrap	the	engine’s	cylinders	in	the	filter	–	then	the	water	will	be	sucked	
into	 the	 filter	 and	 the	 engine	 will	 feel	 the	 coolness	 and	 provide	 [dast]	 more	
performance.	I	found	oakum	in	the	side	car	in	the	mechanic’s	box	and	I	had	the	work	
finished	before	midnight.	Then	I	went	to	the	sleeping	family	of	Stepan	Žarenov	and	
I	 didn’t	 know	what	 I	 should	 do:	 pump	water	 in	 order	 to	 provide	 food	 for	 these	
children	at	least	in	autumn	or	wait,	because	otherwise	the	noise	of	the	engine	would	
wake	the	children	and	they	would	begin	to	suffer	at	once	from	the	lack	of	food.“15	
	
For	the	Platonov’s	men-tools	the	social	processes	appear	as	the	effects	of	a	world-

wide	 and	 world-penetrating	 energy	 transfer.	 Bostaloeva,	 the	 Soviet	 leader	 in	

"Yuvenil'noe	more"	("The	Juvenile	Sea",	1934),	perceives	the	revolutionary	energy	

																																																								
15	Ibid.,	p.	71f	
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of	the	Bolsheviks	as	a	transfer	of	gravitational	forces	and	electromagnetic	energy.	

The	engineer	Vermo	designs	a	plan	for	the	energetic	use	of	the	light	that	is	inherent	

in	man.	Vermo	is	an	enthusiast	of	 the	all-transmittability	of	energy.	Among	other	

things,	he	designs	systems	for	the	energetic	use	of	earth	gravitation	as	well	as	for	

converting	electromagnetic	energy	from	the	solar	system	into	electrical	current.	

	

The	highest	level	of	such	an	all-embracing,	energetically	justified	circle	of	exchange,	

transmission,	transformation	is	electricity	itself.	The	surgeon	Sambikin	in	the	novel	

"Happy	Moscow"	(“Schastlivaya	Moskva“)	anticipates	"electrical	surgery"	that	will	

allow	to	"to	go	into	the	body	and	the	bones	with	the	pure	and	instantaneous	blue	

flame	of	the	electric	arc	(вольтовая	дуга)".16	This	isn’t	such	an	irrational	vision,	as	

we	know	today.	The	same	applies	to	the	plans	for	electric	cattle	slaughtering	and	

meat	preservation	 in	"The	Juvenile	Sea".	The	most	utopian	plans	are	provided	by	

Vermo.	He	projects	the	penetration	of	the	earth's	surface	with	the	electric	arc	to	drill	

through	to	the	underground	juvenile	water.	It	is	precisely	the	normative	force	of	the	

counterfactual	that	fuels	these	utopias.	Often	misinterpreted	as	an	irrational	'belief'	

in	such	utopias,	such	an	interpretation	obscures	the	technical-projective	character	

of	this	enthusiasm.	The	projecting	man	does	not	‚believe’.	He	casts,	enthusiastically,	

test	models	into	the	future	as	potential	possibilities.	

	

The	actual	medium	of	this	all-encompassing	energy	transfer	is	the	man	himself.	The	

new	man	 of	 Platonov	 is	 "permeated".	 The	 physicist	 Sartorius	 anticipates	 (in	 the	

novel	 "Happy	 Moscow")	 the	 emergence	 of	 a	 "penetrated	 technical	 being	 who	

practically	 feels	 the	 whole	 world	 through	 the	 work"	 (проникновенное	

техническое	 существо,	 практически	 работой	 ощущающее	 весь	 мир). 17 	This	

"penetration"	is	to	be	understood	in	the	double	sense	as	a	physical	permeability	and	

a	 psychic	 transmissivity,	 perhaps	 also	 as	 the	 understanding.	 Platonov’s	 heroes’	

fascination	with	immortality	fantasies	becomes	clearer	under	this	perspective.	Such	

fantasies	 aim	 less	 at	 a	 decoupling	 of	 man	 from	 his	 biological	 origin	 than	 at	 the	

physical	 integration	 of	 his	 body	 into	 a	 universal	 energy	 transfer.	 They	 are	 to	 be	

understood	in	a	larger	context	of	"physiological	collectivism".	This	includes	ideas	of	

																																																								
16	Andrej	Platonov:	Sčastlivaja	Moskva.	 In:	A.	Platonov:	Kotlovan.	Romany,	povesti,	 rasskaz.	Saint	
Petersburg	2005,	pp.	643-756,	here	p.	671.	
17	Ibid.,	p.	680.	
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a	dissolution	of	the	individual	body	into	the	collective	body	of	mankind	as	described	

by	Aleksandr	Bogdanov,	Anatoly	Lunačarsky	i.a.		

	

The	 body	 is	 a	 battery.	 It	 absorbs	 and	 releases	 the	 energy,	 it	 gets	 charged	 and	

discharged.	 The	 surgeon	 Sambikin	 discovers	 a	 life-producing	 substance	 in	 the	

corpse	tissue,	which	is	secreted	in	the	process	of	dying.	It	is	the	"remnant	charge	of	

living	 energy"	 (неистраченный	 заряд	 жизненной	 энергии)	 that	 makes	 this	

transition	 from	 life	 to	 death	 possible.18	Many	 thinkers	 and	 ponderous	 figures	 of	

Plato	 are	 combined	 in	 the	 search	 for	 the	 substance	 of	 existence,	 world	 matter,	

primordial	 matter,	 the	 "eternal	 substance"	 (вечное	 вещество),	 from	 which	 the	

world	 and	 man	 "are	 сompiled"	 (according	 to	 the	 engineer	 Pruševskij	 in	 "The	

Foundation	Pit").19		

	

They	seek	primarily	to	uncover	their	energetic	potential.	This	is	closely	related	to	

Platonov's	interest	in	the	contemporary	physical	discussion	about	the	"ether"	as	a	

basic	 energy	 substance	 that	 is	 permeated	 by	 electricity. 20 The	 Platonovian	

researchers	 of	 this	 material	 experience	 their	 own	 bodies	 as	 a	 medium	 for	 the	

transfer	of	 its	 energy.	To	 construct	 socialism	engineer	Vermo	 takes	 the	 "primary	

substance	from	his	body"	(беря	первичное	существо	для	него	из	своего	тела).21	

The	surgeon	Sambikin	perceives	his	body	surface	as	a	membrane	of	energetic	world	

matter;	he	senses	this	matter	as	"an	irritation	of	his	own	skin".22	

	

Bodies	 are	 organs	 of	 the	 heat	 exchange.	 Platonov	 often	 shows	 human	 bodies	 as	

batteries	of	the	heat	exchange	of	in	the	situation	of	sleep	(cf.	the	above-mentioned	

episode	 in	 “The	 Homeland	 of	 Electricity”).	 Even	 the	 laborious	 idle	 time	 of	 sleep	

receives	energetic	value	in	such	sleeping	collective.	The	members	of	the	brigade	in	

"The	Foundation	Pit"	 turn	 themselves	 into	 such	 sleeping	batteries.	 In	 "Džan"	 the	

nomad	 people	who	 are	 about	 to	 freeze	 to	 death	 protect	 themselves	 by	 the	 heat	

																																																								
18	Ibid.,	p.	720.	
19	Platonov,	Kotlovan,	p.	537.	
20 	Cf.	 Konstantin	 Baršt:	 Kosmologičeskij	 diegesis	 Platonova.	 Teorii	 efira,	 vremeni	 i	 prostranství	
v	proizvedenijach	pisatelka	i	sovremennoj	emu	estestvenno-naučnoj	mysli.	In:	Aage	A.	Hansen-Löve	
(ed.):	Diesseits	und	jenseits	der	Utopien.	Andrej	Platonov	–	ein	Autor	zwischen	allen	Stühlen.	Munich-
Berlin	2009,	pp.	121-150,	here	p.	128ff.	
21	Andrej	Platonov:	Juvenil’noe	more.	In:	Sobranie	sočinenij.	Tom	2:	Efirnyj	trakt.	Povesti	1920-ch	–	
načala	1930	godov.	Moscow	2009,	pp.	351-432,	here	p.	429.	
22	Platonov,	Sčastlivaja	Moskva,	p.	626.	
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exchange	 of	 the	 sleeping.	 According	 to	 the	 thermodynamic	 perspective,	 that	

determines	the	energy	discourse	of	the	time,	the	Platonovian	sleep	collectives	are	

microcosmic	counter-images	against	the	entropy	and	the	heat-death	of	the	universe.	

	

The	 main	 work	 in	 which	 Platonov	 develops	 his	 fabricistic	 chronotopos	 is	

“Chevengur”	 (1926-1929),	 in	 particular	 the	 first	 part,	 “Proischozdenie	 mastera”	

(“The	Emergence	of	a	Master”,	1929).	The	protagonist	of	the	first	part	of	the	story	is	

Zakhar	 Pavlovich,	 the	 stepfather	 of	 the	 protagonist	 from	 the	 second	 part,	 Sasha	

Dvanov.	At	the	beginning	of	the	story,	the	old	man	takes	in	Sasha,	an	orphan.	In	doing	

so	he	‘buys’	himself	a	son,	whom	he	can	impart	the	gathered	wisdom	of	his	trade.	

The	motif	 featuring	 the	mastery	 of	 a	 craft	 being	 passed	 among	 generations	 of	 a	

family	is	repeated	here.	From	Zakhar,	the	master	of	the	old	craft,	the	mastery	is	being	

transferred	 to	 Sasha,	 who	 makes	 a	 career	 for	 himself,	 first,	 as	 an	 apprentice	

locksmith	in	the	train	depot	and	later,	as	a	mechanical	engineer.	The	narrative		splits	

into	two	hypostases	of	the	idea	of	production:	the	“old”	version	of	the	handworker	

and	the	“new”	engineer.23	The	title	“The	Emergence	of	a	Master”	can	be	understood	

as	 the	 allegorical	 coalescence	 of	 a	 cultural	 anthropological	 narrative	 of	 the	

formation	and	perfection	of	the	technical	man.		

	
And	again	it	is	the	penetration	of	the	technical	man	by	an	all-binding	energy	that	

underlies	this	narrative.	Zakhar	is	one	of	many	Platonov’s	nomadic	figures.	He	sleeps	

on	a	sack,	but	not	because	it	is	comfortable,	but	rather	to	keep	an	eye	on	his	tools.	

He	 appears	 to	 have	 emerged	 from	 a	 cultural	 evolutionary	 prehistory. 24 	The	

protagonist	of	“Chevengur”,	a	character	enthusiastic	about	technical	possibilities,	is	

at	once	a	representative	of	 the	creaturly	 life.	He	exposes	himself	 to	 the	elements,	

allows	 the	 rain	 to	 run	down	him	 and	 to	 flow	 from	his	 body	 into	 the	 earth,	 as	 if	

connecting	 the	 sky	and	 the	earth	with	his	own	body.25	From	 the	 locomotive	 that	

																																																								
23	With	regard	to	a	typology	of	„engines“	in	the	technical	world	of	Platonov,	cf.	also	Igor‘	Chubarov:	
Literaturnye	mašiny	Andreja	Platonova.	In:	Logos	No.1	(2010),	pp.	90-111.	-	Cf.	also	Konstantin	Baršt:	
„‘Časy‘,	 ‚vesy‘	 i	 pročie	 izobretenija	 geroev	 Andreja	 Platonova	 i	 estestvenno-naučnye	 otkrytija	
v	knižnoj	serii	„Priroda	i	kul`tura“	(1923-1932)	.	In:	Voprosy	literatury	No.	5	(2015),	pp.	288-317.	
24	Cf.	,about	the	idea	of	a	‘leap’	between	the	state	of	nature	and	revolution,	Rainer	Grübel:	Der	heiße	
Tod	 der	 Revolution	 und	 das	 kalte	 Ende	 der	 sowjetischen	 Kommune.	 Mythopoetik	 und	 neue	
Sachlichkeit	 in	 Andrej	 Platonovs	 negativer	 Utopie	 „Čevengur“.	 In:	Moritz	 Baßler,	 Ewout	 van	 der		
Knaap	(ed.):	Die	(k)alte	Sachlichkeit.	Herkunft	und	Wirkungen	eines	Konzepts.	Würzburg	2004,	pp.	
41-60.		
25	Platonov,	Čevengur,	p.	67.	
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whistles	in	the	distance	to	the	clock	carved	out	of	wood	by	Zakhar	Pavlovich,	the	

entire	 universe	 of	 artifacts	 is	 part	 of	 this	 universal	 connectedness,	 of	 an	 all-

enompassing	power	of	production	using	the	elements	of	nature.	The	human	is	only	

valuable	to	the	extent	that	he	is	part	of	this	power	of	production.		

	

This	is	also	the	reason	for	the	unswerving	speculativism	of	Platonovian	heroes,	their	

tendency	 toward	 esoteric	 or	 parascientific	 conjectures,	 their	 agonizing	 desire	 to	

gain	access	to	these	universal	aggregates	through	probing	imagination.	The	heretic	

thesis	 of	 Zachar	 Pavlovič	 on	 biological	 evolution,	 namely	 that	 humans	 have	

descended	from	worms,	is	justifiable	under	the	premise	of	a	universal	homology	of	

the	body	and	the	artifact:	 “In	the	end,	 the	worm	was	nothing	more	than	a	simple	

tube,	 hollow	on	 the	 inside	 and	 dark.”26	Such	 awareness	 is	 capable	 of	 technically	

interpreting	infinity.	It	is	inspired	by	a	similarity	between	a	technical	and	a	natural	

experience	of	distance:	on	the	one	hand,	the	spatial	and	temporal	immeasurability	

of	a	junction	station	on	the	railroad,	with	its	uncountable	signals,	lights	and	passing	

locomotives,	 and,	 on	 the	 other	 hand,	 the	 distance	 of	 the	 sky.	 In	 the	 light	 of	 this	

analogy,	 the	 “measurer”	Zakhar	Pavlovich	 is	 able	 to	bring	 the	heavens	and	earth	

closer	together.	He	calculates,	spreading	his	hand	to	gauge	the	scale,	the	distance	

between	the	earth	and	a	star	as	being	200	versts.	In	view	of	such	considerations,	the	

conception	 of	 infinity	 becomes	 a	 simple	 problem	 of	 the	maximum	 expansion	 of	

railroad	lines.	Zakhar	Pavlovich	believes	he	can	do	this	by	heating	the	world.	27	He	is	

a	heretical	genius	of	thermal	energy.	

	

	

																																																								
26	Platonov,	Čevengur,	p.	75.	
27	Platonov,	Čevengur,	p.	96ff.	


